Identification of *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* as an antitumor natural drug resource

抗腫瘍性天然薬物資源としてのOphiocordyceps gracilioides の同定

Min-Kyoung Shin

Graduate School of Medicine and Pharmaceutical Science for education, Pharmaceutical Science Laboratory of Cancer Biology and Immunology Section of Host Defences Institute of Natural Medicine University of Toyama

2021

Contents

Abbreviations	1
Preface	2
Chapter 1 General introduction	3
1.1 Background	4
1.1.1 Entomopathogenic fungus	4
1.1.2 NF-кB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in breast cancer	10
1.2 Aims and objectives	12
Chapter 2 Identification of anti-tumor activity on <i>Ophiocordyceps gracilioides</i> active compounds by targeting NF- kB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in 4T1 brea	and its ist
cancer cells	14
2.1 Introduction	15
2.2 Materials and methods	17
2.2.1 Reagent	17
2.2.2 General experimental procedures for isolation and identification	17
2.2.3 Mycelium materials	18
2.2.4 Mycelium sample preparation	18
2.2.5 Extraction and isolation	19
2.2.6 Cell culture	21
2.2.7 Luciferase reporter assay	21
2.2.8 Cell viability assay	22
2.2.9 Western blotting analysis	22
2.2.10 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	23
2.2.11 High performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (H	PLC-
MS)	23
2.2.12 In vitro wound healing assay	24

2.2.13 Transwell matrigel invasion assay24
2.2.14 Experimental lung metastasis in vivo model25
2.2.15 Statistical analysis
26 2.3 Results
2.3.1 Evaluation of anti-tumor effects of supplied ten Ophiocordyceps species
by inhibiting NF-кB and STAT3 activation in 4T1 breast cancer cells26
2.3.2 Evaluation of anti-tumor properties on <i>O. gracilioides</i> -treated 4T1 cells
2.3.3 Comparison of constituents profile on <i>O. gracilioides</i> with cordycepin.32
2.3.4 Identification of solvent fractioning on <i>Ophiocordyceps gracilioid</i> es methanolic extract to suppress NF-κB and STAT3 activities in 4T1 breast
cancer cells and its structure elucidation
2.3.5 Evaluation of anti-tumor properties in ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide
treated 4T1 breast cancer cells42
2.3.6 Ergosterol peroxide reduces metastatic potential of 4T1 cells48
2.4 Discussion
Conclusion
References
Acknowledgements

Abbreviations

BSA	Bovine serum albumin
¹³ C NMR	Carbon Nuclear Magnetic Resonance
CCK-8	Cell counting kit-8
J	Coupling constant
DAD	Diode array detection
CDCl₃	Deuterated chloroform
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
ESI	Electrospray ionization source
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
HPLC-MS	High performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry
IL-6	Interleukin-6
δ	ppm
¹ H NMR	Proton Nuclear Magnetic Resonance
STAT3	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3
TLC	Thin Layer Chromatography
NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor-kappaB
NMR	Nuclear Magnetic Resonance
MS	Mass
m/z	Mass-to-charge ratio
MHz	Megahertz
μM	Micro molar
µg/mL	Microgram per milliliter

Preface

This thesis is submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D.) to the Affiliation of Graduate School of Medicine and Pharmaceutical Sciences for Education, University of Toyama, Japan. This work was carried out in the Laboratory of Cancer Biology and Immunology, Section of Host Defences, Institute of Natural Medicine. The results within this thesis were published in two papers as follow:

- Shin, M.-K., Sasaki, F., Ki, D.-W., Win, N.N., Morita, H., Hayakawa, Y. (2021). Identification of *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* by its anti-tumor effects through targeting the NFκB-STAT3-IL-6 inflammatory pathway. *Biol. Pharm. Bull.*, 44 (5), 686-690. doi: 10.1248/bpb.b20-01032
- Shin, M.-K., Sasaki, F., Ki, D.-W., Win, N.N., Morita, H., Hayakawa, Y. (2021). Antimetastatic effects of ergosterol peroxide from the entomopathogenic fungus *Ophiocordyceps grailioides* on 4T1 breast cancer cells. *J. Nat. Med.*, 1-9, Online published (Apr 27th). doi: 10.1007/s11418-021-01520-2

Chapter 1

General introduction

1.1 Background

1.1.1 Entomopathogenic fungus

An entomopathogenic fungus has a number of referential terms such as *Cordyceps* sensu lato (s.l.), caterpillar fungus. *Cordyceps s.l.* is a type of medicinal mushroom, it is called *To Chu Ka So* in Japanese (a worm in winter transform into herb in summer) [1]. The origin of *Cordyceps* name was derived from the Greek word "kordyle", and the Latin stem "-ceps" meaning club and head, respectively [2]. Most fungus of *Cordyceps s.l.* parasite on the insect (host) in winter and multiplies until it turs into a fungal hyphae, and then it usually erupts out of host head part to keep the fruiting body in summer (Figure 1) [3]. The main differences for occurrence of *Cordyceps s.l.* are the host insect what they infect and the locality where they grow [2]. The *Cordyceps s.l.* fungus invade to various species of insects at different life cycles (egg, larva, pupa, and adult stage) and then reproduces fruiting body (Figure 2) [4]. Those are distributed all over the world especially Japan, Korea, China, Nepal, Thailand, and Bhutan, and are most abundant in highlands, equivalent to ecological environment factors such as biogeography, temperature, humidity, and light [5].



Figure 1. Morphological features of *Ophiocordyceps sinensis*, best known as a *Cordyceps s.l.*.



Figure 2. The life cycle of the insect (black color arrow) and the infection cycle of *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* (red color arrow).

The usage of a fungus so-called "*Cordyceps*" that parasitic to insect was documented first in 1757 in old medical Chinese book [6]. It is valuable as a tonic to strengthen the lung and kidney on human health for thousands of years [7]. In recent decades, *Cordyceps s.l.* is increasing popular, and has been collected from worldwide of approximately 600 species [8]. Meanwhile, the genus *Cordyceps* is classified in family Clavicipitaceae, order Hypocreales, division Ascomycota, kingdom Fungi by Fries (1818) to accommodate various species which have different features of producing specific shape of the stromata [9]. Besides, many *Cordyceps* species re-classified to new genera based on molecular phylogenetic analyses; however, many more *Cordyceps* species still not categorized and another problem is that a single fungus has multiple names, because of lack of molecular phylogenetic studies or inconclusive morphological and ecological assessment [10]. Innumerable name authorized to one fungus was renamed and applied to a single generic name by the ICN (International Code of Nomenclature for algae, fungi, and plants; known as Melbourne Code) in 2011 [11]. Complying with ICN code (one name of one fungus), the phylogenetic arrangement of *Cordyceps s.l.* (a large genus *Cordyceps*) discussed and divided to family Clavicipitaceae, Ophiocordycipitaceae, and Cordycipitaceae [12]. The explanation of classification by ICN illustrated in detail in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Modern taxonomy of *Cordyceps s.l.* (Reproduced from *Mycology*, 2017; 8 (4), 293-302) [12].

Out of several species in *Cordyceps s.l.*, genus *Ophiocordyceps* is the largest genus composed to approximately 46.3% amongst classification of family Ophiocordycipitaceae (Figure 4) [13]. Among them, *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* (previously named *Cordyceps sinensis*) is the most famous fungal species in the genus *Ophiocordyceps* [14].



Figure 4. Latest classification of Ophiocordycipitaceae family in *Cordyceps s.I.* (Reproduced from *Int J Med Mushrooms*, 2018; 20 (12), 1149-1162) [13].

O. sinensis is rare and expensive to collect owing to small amount in nature and overcollection [15]. To overcome these problems, therefore, *O. sinensis* has been artificially cultivated in the laboratory and most of studies have evaluated the potent biological activity using artificially cultured one, and these researches have yielded results suggesting that artificially cultured one have the same bioactivity as wild-grown species [16]. Till now, *Cordyceps s.l.* is attracting attention due to it has been reported to have a variety of biological activities, especially anti-tumor activity (Figure 5) [2]. Regarding its potential applications on anti-tumor effect, studies have shown that *O. sinensis* prevent to growth various cancer cells through suppressing NF-κB pathway [17], PI3K/Akt pathway [18], or mTOR signaling [19]. *O. sinensis* has also reported to have anti-metastatic activity against 4T1 breast cancer cells [20]. In addition, *Cordyceps militaris* in *Cordyceps s.l.*, which has been exhibited to have similar components and pharmacological properties with *O. sinensis*, inhibits proliferation of cancer cells by suppressing NF-κB activation [17]. Due to NF-κB pathway, which plays an essential role in inflammation and increases cancer initiation and progression, *O. sinensis* is also demonstrated to down-regulate an inflammatory factors [21].



Figure 5. Pharmacological activities of *Cordyceps s.I.* **species** (Reproduced from *J Tradit Complement Med*, 2013; 3 (1), 16-32) [22].

Although the pharmacologically active components such as nucleosides/nucleotide derivatives, polysaccharides, sterols, fatty acids, and proteins have been extracted from *O. sinensis*, generally, cordycepin (3'-deoxyadenosine; Figure 6) belonging to nucleosides proposed as important active constituents of *O. sinensis* for anti-tumor efficacy [2].





Latest literature reported that *O. sinensis* has biological activity through various mechanisms and its active ingredients [22]. Nevertheless, various species fungus of *Cordyceps s.l.* are used traditionally (folk use), but scientific evidence is still unidentified. This could serve the way to lead the development of new drugs through validation of biological activities and establishment of the principle of activity. Previous reviews have focused on *O. sinensis*, however, herein I propose to find scientific evidence of existing species that are still being discovered. The 10 species of genus *Ophiocordyceps* used in this thesis are described in detail in chapter 2 (Table 1). Further studies are required to identify active compounds on biological capacities *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments.

1.1.2 NF-KB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in breast cancer

Nuclear factor-kappaB (NF-κB) and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) collaboratively induce inflammatory signals and its persistence are major factor inducing cancer progression [23-25]. Lasting NF-κB activation upregulates inflammatory factors, such as interleukin-6 (IL-6) cytokine, and then induces DNA damage to promote cell proliferation in a variety types of tumor, such as breast cancer [26], lung cancer [27], liver cancer [28], etc. The STAT protein, a potential cytoplasmic transcription factor for nuclear activation, were described to regulate cell growth, survival, and differentiation in cells. Among STAT proteins, STAT3 plays an important factor in promotion of oncogenesis with chronic inflammation, and is known to be activated after IL-6 stimulation.

Both NF-κB and STAT3, which are activated in malignant tumors, mutually regulate transcriptional activity, as well coordinate by binding at a subset of gene promoter in the nucleus [29]. Moreover, IL-6 cytokine induced by NF-κB/STAT3 positively stimulated to induce NF-κB/STAT3 activation (Figure 7) [30]. As such, NF-κB/STAT3 signaling has been proposed to promote tumorigenesis. In several literatures, natural compounds reported targeting NF-κB or STAT3 in cancer cells, and suggested as a substitute for anti-tumor [29].

Based on these evidences, targeting the cancer-related NF-κB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in cancer to select new chemical agents is appropriate as a chemotherapeutic approach on anti-tumor effects. Therefore, in this thesis, it was selected as a method to find a substance that inhibits the NF-κB and STAT3 activation in 4T1 breast cancer cells.

10



Figure 7. Scheme of NF-kB and STAT3 inflammatory signaling in breast cancer.

1.2 Aims and objectives

A hundreds of *Cordyceps s.l.* have been used widely as a traditional medicine. *Cordyceps s.l.* including *Ophiocordyceps sinensis*, has been elucidated a variety of activities on the anti-tumor, anti-inflammation, and anti-aging, but most of those have not been investigated in their potential for medicinal use. Recently, NF-κB and STAT3 regulate a number of genes involved in cell cycle progression and survival pathways, in addition to regulating a cytokines in breast cancer.

In this thesis, out of ten species in genus *Ophiocordyceps* collected in Japan, *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* is the best inhibitory activity in both NF-κB and STAT3. *O. gracilioides* was expected that its active ingredient on anti-tumor activity would be a cordycepin, major candidate of *O. sinensis*, but it was confirmed that it was not contained. Thereby, I highlight that inhibition effect by targeting NF-κB/STAT3 activities on *O. gracilioides* treated 4T1 breast cancer cells and purification its active compounds.

In the chapter 2, I determined best one that out of 10 species in genus *Ophiocordyceps*, which is an unexplored species in *Cordyceps s.l.*, suppressed both NF-κB and STAT3 activation, which was regulated by IL-6 expression in 4T1 breast cancer cells. *O. gracilioides* out of 10 *Ophiocordyceps* species suppressed NF-κB and STAT3 activation, and IL-6 production. Regarding the potential anti-cancer effects on *O. gracilioides*, it showed to have different HPLC profiles with cordycepin. Although it was confirmed that *O. gracilioides* did not contain cordycepin as a pharmacologically active ingredient, I expected it had unique active components to have anti-tumor efficacy.

Additionally, a bio-active components were purified from *O. gracilioides* and anti-tumor effect was examined targeting NF-κB/STAT3 activities in the murine 4T1 breast cancer cells. Regarding NF-κB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway, leading to the development of invasive breast cancer, ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide purified from *O. gracilioides* were exhibited anti-metastatic effect both *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments.

Collectively, these studies present the potential use of *O. gracilioides*, which is an unexplored on bioactive effects, by targeting NF-κB/STAT3 activities on anti-tumor and anti-metastasis capacities in 4T1 breast cancer cells.

Chapter 2

Identification of anti-tumor activity on *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* and its active compounds by targeting NF-κB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in 4T1 breast cancer cells

2.1 Introduction

Cordyceps s.l. is an attractive materials used as a traditional medicinal material that has proven safety *in vivo* experiments with various pharmacological activities [31, 32]. A number of *Cordyceps s.l.* collected in nature is limited, various studies have reported aiming to preserving strain (mycelium of *Cordyceps s.l.*) and mass production through artificial cultivation [10, 33, 34]. In nature, *Cordyceps s.l.* causes the hyphae to invade the inside of the host (insect) and becomes depleted of nutrients, it releases the stromata to the outside of the insect, resulting in the fruiting body (Figure 2). In other words, artificial cultivation is carried out in a medium suitable (e.g. Sabouraud media) for growth by separating the mycelium from the insect body [34, 35].

Ophiocordyceps is the largest genus in family Ophiocordycipitaceae on *Cordyceps s.l.*. Unfortunately, however, *Cordyceps s.l.* has been poorly investigated and this affects identification of species and medical applications and uses [5]. As such, several studies are actively reporting the biological activity of more than 600 species of *Cordyceps s.l.* discovered so far [36]. Two representative species of *Cordyceps s.l.*, *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* and *Cordyceps militaris*, have been reported to have anti-tumor activity targeting the NF-κB pathway. In addition, it has been reported that the NF-κB pathway causes inflammation with STAT3 activation in breast cancer, and continuous stimulation affects pre-cancerous properties by induction of the IL-6 cytokine [21].

Therefore, screening was performed through the NF-kB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in 4T1 breast cancer cells to select the *Ophiocordyceps* species that has the most effective activity. The samples used were 10 species belonging to genus *Ophiocordyceps* collected in Japan, whose reports for activity were insufficient and unknown. The information of the samples is listed in Table 1. I also identified the active components from *Ophiocordyceps* samples and its biological activity was confirmed *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments.

Sample number	Ophiocordyceps species		Region of collection	Host (life cycle	D (
	Scientific name	Japanese name	in Japan	/substratum)	References
1	Ophiocordyceps entomorrhiza	Osamushitanpotake	Tomakomai,	Larva	[10]
			Hokkaido	(Coleoptera)	
2	Ophiocordyceps cf. elongatistromata	Tsukinukihachitake	Toyama,	Adult stage	[37]
			Toyama	Vespula spp (Hymenoptera)	
3	Ophiocordyceps gracilioides	Usuirotanpotake	Toyama,	Larva	[38-40]
			Toyama	Coleopteran (Elateridae)	
4	Ophiocordyceps heteropoda	Oosemitake	Toyama,	Nymph	[41, 42]
			Toyama	Homoptera (Cicadidae)	
5	Ophiocordyceps neovolkiana	Koganemushitanpotake	Nantan,	Larva	[38]
			Kyoto	(Coleoptera)	
6	Ophiocordyceps nikkoensis	Teppoumushitake	Tomakomai,	Larva	[38]
			Hokkaido	(Erebidae)	
7	Ophiocordyceps nutans	Kamemushitake	Toyama,	Adult stage	[43]
			Toyama	stink bug (Hemiptera)	
8	Ophiocordyceps sobolifela	Semitake	Kanazawa,	Nymph	[10]
			Ishikawa	Cicada (Hemiptera)	
9	Ophiocordyceps sphecocephala	Hachitake	Toyama,	Adult stage	[44, 45]
			Toyama	Vespula spp (Hymenoptera)	
10	Ophiocordyceps tricentri	Awafukimushitake	Toyama	Adult stage	
			Toyama	spittle bug (Hemiptera)	[10]
			regana	spinio bag (nomproid)	

Table 1. List of Ophiocordyceps species used in this study

2.2 Materials and methods

2.2.1 Reagent

Cordycepin was purchased from FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemical Corporation (Osaka, Japan), dissolved in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) at 100 mM, and stored at -20°C. D-luciferin was obtained from Promega (Madison, WI, USA), and dissolved in PBS at a concentration of 10 mg/mL, and stored at -20°C. The primary antibodies for western blotting analysis against STAT3, p-STAT3, p65, and p-p65 were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology (Beverly, MA, USA), and the antibody against β -actin was purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, CA, USA). All the extract, fractions, and sub-fractions were dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemical Corporation) at a concentration of 10 mg/mL. These stock solutions were stored at -20°C, and diluted in the relevant assay medium and 0.01 % DMSO served as vehicle controls.

2.2.2 General experimental procedures for isolation and identification

¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra were measured in CDCl₃ on a JEOL ECA500II spectrometer (Tokyo, Japan). The chemical shifts are expressed in δ (ppm) and calibrated to the residual proton and carbon resonances of chloroform (δ_{H} 7.26 ppm, δ_{C} 77.2 ppm). HPLC-MS analysis was performed using an Agilent Technologies 1260 Infinity II LC system, which consisted of a G7112B binary pump and G7117B diode array detector. MS spectra were scanned using Agilent Technologies 6420 triple quad LC-MS (ESI voltage: + 3.0 kV) by an ESI interface in the positive or negative mode.

Column chromatography was performed with normal phase silica gel (silica gel 60N, spherical, neutral, 40-50 μ m) (Kanto Chemical, Tokyo, Japan). Thin layer chromatography (TLC) was performed on silica gel GF₂₅₄ precoated plates (Merck, Kenilworth, New Jersey, USA), and the spots were visualized with a UV lamp (254 and 365 nm) by spraying a *p*-

anisaldehyde stain solution (Nacalai Tesque, Kyoto, Japan) before heating at 120°C for 5-10 min in a drying cabinet.

2.2.3 Mycelium materials

The fresh specimens of 10 *Ophiocordyceps* species were collected in Japan and identified by *Dr. Fumito Sasaki*, Forestry Research Institute, Toyama Prefectural Agricultural, Forestry and Fisheries Research Center in Japan according to the method in the previous paper [43, 46], and listed to Table 1.

2.2.4 Mycelium sample preparation

To prepare the samples, a mycelia of fertile part from fruit body collected was sterilely inoculated on sabouraud liquid medium at 23°C in a dark room for 3 months until getting enough sample. Thereafter, formed mycelium was filtered and then freeze-dried to obtain dried powder (Figure 8). The dried powder was dissolved in PBS at a concentration of 10 mg/mL. These stock solutions were stored at -20°C.





2.2.5 Extraction and isolation

Based on luciferase reporter assay for anti-tumor activity in 4T1 breast cancer cells, active layers were selected and partitioned to isolate the active components by separatory funnel using solvents with increasing polarities. The *O. gracilioides* (in 10 g dry weight) was macerated with methanol (100 mL \times 3) for 1 h with sonication at room temperature. The crude extract (1.5 g) was concentrated under vacuum, suspended in water (100 mL), and sequentially partitioned with *n*-hexane (503.5 mg), chloroform (48.8 mg), ethyl acetate (187.3 mg), and *n*-butanol (428.6 mg containing sodium chloride), respectively. All partitioning were repeated three times in each steps. The detailed scheme is provided in Figure 9.

The *n*-hexane layer was subjected to normal phase silica gel column chromatography, and eluted with *n*-hexane/ethyl acetate/methanol (100:1:0, 50:1:0, 20:1:0, 10:1:0, 5:1:0, 2:1:0, 1:1:0, 0:4:1, 0:1:1, 0:0:1) with increasing polarities. In total, 99 fractions of 20 mL each were collected and pooled into 9 combined fractions after TLC profiling. Ergosterol peroxide (1.2 mg) was acquired from the combined fraction 7 which obtained from *n*-hexane-soluble portion using silica gel column chromatography eluted with *n*-hexane/ethyl acetate (2:1, 1:1).

The ethyl acetate layer was applied to normal phase silica gel column chromatography and eluted with chloroform/methanol/water solvent systems (30:1:0, 20:1:0, 10:1:0, 5:1:0, 2:1:0, 1:1:0, 0:1:0, 6:4:1) with increasing polarities. In total, 123 fractions of 13 mL each were collected and pooled into 11 fractions after TLC profiling. The combined fraction 3 obtained from ethyl acetate-soluble portion was further subjected to normal phase HPLC [column: COSMOSIL 5SL-II packed column (10 mm I.D. × 250 mm) (Nacalai Tesque, Inc., Kyoto, Japan); ethyl acetate:*n*-hexane (1:4), flow rate: 1 mL/min] and monitored at wavelength of 254 nm and 280 nm, to yield ergosterol (2.5 mg, t_R 24 min).

19



Figure 9. Scheme of bio-guided fractionation and isolation of compounds from O. gracilioides methanolic extract.

2.2.6 Cell culture

All cells were maintained in RPMI1640 medium containing 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS; Nichirei Biosciences, Tokyo, Japan), 0.2% (w/v) sodium bicarbonate (NaHCO₃; Wako Pure Chemical Co., Osaka, Japan), 1mM L-glutamine (Life Technologies, Gaithersburg, MD, USA), and 1% antibiotics (100 units/mL penicillin and 100 mg/mL streptomycin; Meiji Seika Pharma Co., Ltd, Tokyo, Japan) at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 95% air and 5% CO₂.

The parental mouse 4T1 breast cancer cells were obtained from American Type Culture Collection (ATCC; VA, USA) and the 4T1 luciferase reporter-expressing cell lines (4T1-luc2, 4T1-NF- κ B-luc2, and 4T1-STAT3-luc2) were established as described previously [47-49]. In briefly, to establish NF- κ B-mediated luciferase gene expressing 4T1 cells (4T1-NF- κ B-luc2) and STAT3-mediated luciferase gene expressing 4T1 cells (4T1-STAT3-luc2), 4T1 cells were seeded in 6-well plate at a density 5 × 10⁵/well. Then, pGL4.32 vector or pGL4.26 vector (Promega) was transfected using Lipofectamine 2000 (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA). The cells were selected with Hygromycin B (100 μ g/mL) and cloned by limiting dilution. To evaluate the response of NF- κ B or STAT3 transfectants or 4T1 control cells were culture in 96-well plate and treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL). After the 6 h incubation, luciferase activity was measured with multi plate reader (2030 ARVO X, Perkin Elmer Life Science, Boston, MA).

2.2.7 Luciferase reporter assay

For the detection of luciferase activity, cells (4T1-NF- κ B-luc2 or 4T1-STAT3-luc2 cells) were placed at a final concentration of 1 × 10⁴ cells per well in 96-well black plate (Ref 655090; Greiner Bio-One, Kremsmünster, Austria) in screening experiments. After day, cells were treated with extracts, layers, fractions, isolated compounds, or an equal concentration of the vehicle for 24 h. After incubation, the luminescence of the firefly luciferase was measured using the imaging system (IVIS Lumina II; Caliper Life Sciences, Hopkinton, MA, USA) which was previously added a final concentration of 150 μ g/mL D-luciferin (Promega) for 30 min.

2.2.8 Cell viability assay

Viability of cells was assessed using a Cell counting kit-8 (CCK-8) assay kit (Dojindo Co., Kumamoto, Japan) according to the manufacturers' instruction. The experimental conditions for cell viability were similar to the previous luciferase reporter assay. Twenty-four hours after treatment with extracts, layers, fractions, isolated compounds, or an equal concentration of the vehicle, 10 μ L CCK-8 reagent was added in 100 μ L culture media and incubated for another 2 h (37°C, 5% CO₂). The absorbance at 450 nm/620 nm was measured using a microplate reader (Sunrise; Tecan, Grödig, Austria).

2.2.9 Western blotting analysis

4T1 cells (1 × 10⁶ cells/well in 6-well plate) were treated with test samples. The treated cells were rinsed one time in cold PBS, scraped, and lysed in whole-cell lysis buffer (25 mmol/L pH 7.7 *N*-(2-hydroxyethyl)piperazine-*N*'-2-ethanesulfonic acid (HEPES), 300 mmol/L sodium chloride, 1.5 mmol/L magnesium chloride, 0.2 mmol/L ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), 0.1% Triton X-100, 20 mM/L β-glycerophosphate, 1 mM/L sodium orthovanadate, 1 mmol/L phenylmethylsulfonylfluoride, 1 mM/L dithiothreitol, 10 mg/mL aprotinin, and 10 mg/mL leupeptin). Cell lysates were subjected to electrophoresis in 10% sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE), and electrophoretically transferred to an Immobilon-P polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membrane (Merck Milipore, Darmstadt, Germany). The membranes were treated with Block Ace (Dainippon Pharmaceutical, Co., Ltd., Osaka, Japan) for at least 4 h, and probed with the indicated primary antibodies overnight, followed by horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies (DAKO, Glostrup, Denmark). Bands were visualized using Pierce™ ECL Western Blotting Substrate (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA). Primary antibodies used (at a dilution of 1:1,000) were specific to STAT3 (79D7, #4904), p-STAT3 (Tyr705) (Y705, #9131), p-STAT3 (Ser727) (S727, #9134),

p65 (L8F6, #6956), p-p65, (93H1, #3033), and β-actin (C4, sc-47778).

2.2.10 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

4T1 cells (2 × 10⁵ cells/well in 24-well plate) were treated with *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* or isolated compounds varying concentrations and the supernatant was collected. The amounts of cytokines in collected supernatants for IL-6 were diluted to 1:2 in media, and standard of IL-6 was prepared with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in PBS. The samples were measured using ELISA MAX[™] Standard Set Mouse IL-6 (BioLegend, San Diego, CA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

2.2.11 High performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (HPLC-MS)

Extracts (10 samples of *Ophiocordyceps* species) and cordycepin were dissolved in methanol into 5 mg/mL and 1 mg/mL, respectively. The high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) analysis was performed with Agilent Technologies 1260 Infinity II Series (Agilent, Waldbronn, Germany) consisting of a binary pump (G7112B), a vial sampler (G7129A), a 1290 photodiode array detector (G7117B) and TSK-gel ODS-80Ts (4.6 mm × 150 mm, 5 μ m) column (Tosoh Co., Tokyo, Japan). The following the solvent system was used: mobile phase: water (solvent system A) and methanol (solvent system B) in a gradient mode (B from 0% to 90% in 60 min), with a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min. Mass spectra were acquired on an Agilent Technologies 6420 Triple Quadrupole LC-MS spectrometer (Agilent, Waldbronn, Germany) equipped with an electrospray ionization source (ESI). The following mass (MS) settings were applied: High-purity nitrogen was used as dry gas at a flow rate of 5 L/min, gas temperature of 300°C, and fragment voltage of 135V. Nitrogen was used as nebulizer pressure at 15 psi and capillary voltage of + 3000V and - 2000V.

2.2.12 *In vitro* wound healing assay

4T1-luc2 cells were seeded in a 24-well plate at 2 × 10⁵ cells/well and allowed to form a confluent monolayer. The cell monolayer was scratched using a sterile pipette tip (200- μ L) on 90% confluence, replaced with the serum-free fresh media in the absence or presence of compounds (ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide), and incubated for 12 h. Scratched area was photographed under Biozero BZ-8000 microscope (Keyence, Osaka, Japan) at 0 h and then after 12 h (200× magnification). The ratio of wound closure was measured within the captured images using Image *J* software, and the percentage of inhibition of migrated cells was expressed using 100% as the value of the control group.

2.2.13 Transwell matrigel invasion assay

The transwell chamber (Costar No. 3422; Cambridge, MA) with 8 μ m pore size of polycarbonate filter (Whatman, Clifton, NJ, USA) was pre-coated with 10 μ g fibronectin (Fujifilm Wako Pure Chemical Corporation, Tokyo, Japan) on the lower surface and with 1 μ g Matrigel (Becton Dickinson, Bedford, MA) on the upper surface of the filter. A total of 1 × 10⁶ cells/well (4T1-luc2 cells) were pre-treated with test compounds for 12 h. After trypsinization, cells (3 × 10⁴ cells/100 μ L/chamber) were plated into the upper compartment of transwell in serum free media, and placed in 24-well plate (lower compartment of chamber) with media contained 0.1% (v/v) BSA, and incubated at 37°C for 6 h. The invaded cells on lower surface of the membrane were fixed in methanolic and stained with hematoxylin and eosin. Non-invaded cells in the upper chamber was discarded using a cotton swab. Invaded cells in five randomly selected fields were counted and photographed under an inverted microscope using Biozero BZ-8000 microscope (Keyence, Osaka, Japan) at a 400× magnification. The percentage of inhibition of invaded cells was expressed using 100% as the value of the control group.

2.2.14 Experimental lung metastasis in vivo model

Female BALB/c mice (six-week old) were purchased from Japan SLC Inc. (Hamamatsu, Shizuoka, Japan). The mice were kept in the temperature of $24 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C for one week. All experiments for lung metastasis model were approved and performed according to the guidelines of the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals of University of Toyama. 4T1-luc2 cells were pre-treated with or without test compounds for 12 h, and then inoculated intravenously (2 x 10⁵ cells/200-µL PBS/mouse) into mice. D-Luciferin (2 mg, *In Vivo* GloTM Luciferin, Promega) was injected intraperitoneally into mice at day seventh after the tumor inoculation. After 10 min, the lungs were dissected for bioluminescence assay using an *in vivo* imaging system (IVIS Lumina II, Caliper Life Sciences, Hopkinton, MA, USA).

2.2.15 Statistical analysis

Statistical significance was calculated using GraphPad Prism 5.0 software (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA). Data are presented as the mean ± standard deviation of three independent experiments. Statistical differences between groups were composed using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Dunnett's test. A *p*-value less than 0.05 was considered to indicate a statistically significant difference.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Evaluation of anti-tumor effects of supplied ten *Ophiocordyceps* species by inhibiting NF-κB and STAT3 activation in 4T1 breast cancer cells

To identify novel anti-tumor agents in Cordyceps s.l., 10 Ophiocordyceps species (Table 1; at 500 μ g/mL) were screened for their effects on NF- κ B or STAT3 activities in 4T1 cells by confirming both luciferase reporter assay and cell viability assay. As shown in Figure 10, ten Ophiocordyceps species inhibited the STAT3 transcriptional activation compared to control, only nine Ophiocordyceps species (Ophiocordyceps cf. elongatistromata, while Ophiocordyceps entomorrhiza, Ophiocordyceps gracilioides, Ophiocordyceps heteropoda, Ophiocordyceps neovolkiana, Ophiocordyceps nikkoensis, Ophiocordyceps nutans, Ophiocordyceps sobolifela, Ophiocordyceps sphecocephala) except no.10 (Ophiocordyceps tricentri) suppressed the NF-KB activation compared to control in 4T1 luciferase reporter gene. For instance, STAT3 activation of ten Ophiocordyceps species were decreased from 1.00 (control group) to 0.40 (no.1), 0.78 (no.2), 0.51 (no.3), 0.65 (no.4), 0.62 (no.5), 0.45 (no.6), 0.81 (no.7), 0.50 (no.8), 0.66 (no.9), and 0.77 (no.10), respectively. Additionally, the NF-кB activation were suppressed from 1.00 (control group) to 0.95 (no.1), 0.95 (no.2), 0.67 (no.3), 0.71 (no.4), 0.86 (no.5), 0.87 (no.6), 0.91 (no.7), 0.79 (no.8), and 0.84 (no.9) in 4T1 cells after 24 h treatment of ten Ophiocordyceps species, respectively. Among those samples, no.3 (O. gracilioides) most strongly suppressed NF-κB and STAT3 activation in 4T1 cells than other tested nine Ophiocordyceps species (Figure 10). So, I selected O. gracilioides as the best inhibitor on NF-κB and STAT3 among the samples presented in Table 1 for next experiments.





4T1 cells with stably expression of NF-κB or STAT3-mediated luciferase gene (4T1-NFκB-luc2 and 4T1-STAT3-luc2) were seeded onto 96-well plate and treated with 10 *Ophiocordyceps* sample (at 500 μ g/mL, Table 1) for 24 h. D-Luciferin (150 μ g/mL) was added and incubated for another 30 min, and the luminescence was measured by IVIS imaging system. Then, the cell viability of the culture was determined using CCK-8 reagent. The relative activities of NF-κB and STAT3 transcription were calculated by dividing the luminescence with the cell viability in each group, and compared to the control (0 μ g/mL).

2.3.2 Evaluation of anti-tumor properties on O. gracilioides-treated 4T1 cells

In order to evaluate whether *O. gracilioides* (Figure 11) at low doses inhibits the NF- κ B and STAT3 transcriptional activities in 4T1 cells, it was conducted using luciferase reporter assay and western blotting. In the luciferase reporter assay, the NF- κ B and STAT3 activities were significantly suppressed in a concentration-dependent manner in 4T1 cells (Figure 12A), and cytotoxicity was not observed (cell viability \geq 80%) at low concentrations (doses of *O. gracilioides* \leq 125 µg/mL) (Figure 12B). The expression of phosphorylation of both the p65 subunit of NF- κ B and STAT3, but not that of total protein, were down-regulated in 4T1 cells exposed to *O. gracilioides* (62.5, 125, 250, and 500 µg/mL) for 24 h (Figure 13). Consequently, *O. gracilioides* inhibits the transcriptional activities of NF- κ B and STAT3, as well as suppress its phosphorylation.

To further assess the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6, which is known to be regulated by NF- κ B and STAT3, IL-6 production was examined in *O. gracilioides*-treated 4T1 cells. As shown in Figure 14, *O. gracilioides* significantly suppressed the IL-6 production in a concentration-dependent manner, especially at a concentration of 125 μ g/mL, which is not cytotoxic, decreased by 36% compared to control. In sum, these results indicated that the anti-tumor effect of *O. gracilioides* might result from inhibition of NF- κ B/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in 4T1 breast cancer cells.



Figure 11. Natural wild specimen of Ophiocordyceps gracilioides collected in Japan.





(A) 4T1-NF- κ B-luc2 or 4T1-STAT3-luc2 cells were treated with *O. gracilioides* for 24 h. The activation on NF- κ B or STAT3 relative to controls were determined. (B) Then, the cell viability was conducted in the same plate after luciferase reporter assay. Cell viability was determined using a CCK-8 assay and shown as a percentage of the control. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control (0 μ g/mL).





4T1 cells (10^6 cells/well) were placed in 6-well plates and treated with the indicated concentrations of *O. gracilioides* for 24 h, and equal amounts of protein in cell lysates were analyzed by western blotting (A). The β -actin protein level was used to confirm that equal amounts of protein were subjected to electrophoresis. The band intensities of phosphorylated proteins were assessed relative to non-phosphorylated protein using ImageJ software (B).





4T1 cells (2 × 10⁵ cells/well) were seeded in 24-well plates and treated with the indicated dose of *O. gracilioides*. After 24 h, culture supernatants were collected and cytokine IL-6 was quantified using the ELISA kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. The data are presented as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control (0 µg/mL).

2.3.3 Comparison of constituents profile on *O. gracilioides* with cordycepin

To comparison of constituent profile of 10 *Ophiocordyceps* species, the samples were subjected to total ion chromatography (TIC) on HPLC. All samples showed similar peak patterns from 0 to 12 min of retention time, but an unique peak in *O. gracilioides* samples, which was confirmed to be the best inhibitor on NF-kB and STAT3 activities in 4T1 cells, was detected at 39.5 min (Figure 15). So, it was examined whether *O. gracilioides* contained cordycepin, one of the representative major active compound in *Cordyceps s.l.*, using HPLC-MS in positive ion mode. As shown in Figure 16, a peak of cordycepin appeared at 14.8 min in the chromatogram and the peak exhibited a molecular ion at *m*/z 252 (Figure 16A). The HPLC chromatogram of *O. gracilioides* had a peak at the retention time of 14 min, while the mass (MS) spectrum was not consistent with cordycepin (Figure 16B). In turn, regarding the potential contribution of cordycepin in the anti-tumor activity of *O. gracilioides*, I did not see any peak of cordycepin at 14.8 min. I therefore concluded *O. gracilioides* might have unique constituents other than conventional active ingredients of other *Cordyceps s.l.*.



Figure 15. Total ion chromatography (TIC) of ten Ophiocordyceps species

All samples (ten *Ophiocordyceps* species) were dissolved in methanol to 5 mg/mL, and different TIC patterns of *Ophiocordyceps* species were identified using HPLC.
A Cordycepin



B O. gracilioides



Figure 16. A chromatographic profiles at 254 nm and mass spectrum of cordycepin (A) and *O. gracilioides* (B).

Cordycepin and *O. gracilioides* were dissolved in methanol to 1 mg/mL and 5 mg/mL, respectively, and chromatograms of *O. gracilioides* and cordycepin were estimated using HPLC-MS. A chromatography was carried out on a TSK-gel ODS-80Ts (4.6 mm × 150 mm, 5 μ m) column. The following gradient was used: mobile phase: H₂O (solvent system A) and methanol (solvent system B) in a gradient mode (B from 0% to 90% in 60 min) with a flow rate of 0.5 ml/min. The MS spectrometer was coupled with an electrospray ionization (ESI) interface. The chromatography of cordycepin using diode array detection (DAD) was conducted at 254 nm in wavelength.

2.3.4 Identification of solvent fractioning on *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* methanolic extract to suppress NF-κB and STAT3 activities in 4T1 breast cancer cells and its structure elucidation

The detailed steps for isolation of the active components are provided in Figure 9. In order to select the active layers from *O. gracilioides* methanolic extract, the respective layers (*n*-hexane, chloroform, ethyl acetate, and *n*-butanol) were confirmed on the inhibition of NF- κ B and STAT3 activities in 4T1 breast cancer cells using luciferase reporter assay. The inhibitory activities on NF- κ B and STAT3 of *n*-hexane and ethyl acetate layers were showed to be superior to that of other layers (Figure 17). Then, I next tried to identify the active component from *n*-hexane and ethyl acetate layer of *O. gracilioides* methanolic extract.

The *n*-hexane layer (480 mg) was eluted with *n*-hexane/ethyl acetate/methanol gradient in silicagel column chromatography. Amongst yield fractions, the active fraction 7 on both NFκB and STAT3 inhibition (Figure 18A) was further eluted with *n*-hexane/ethyl acetate gradient on silicagel column chromatography to obatin ergosterol peroxide, which was identified using mass spectrometry and ¹H-NMR (Figure 19) and HPLC-MS analyses (Figure 20) by comparisons of its experimental data with literature [50].

The ethyl acetate layer (156 mg) was eluted with chloroform/methanol gradient on silicagel c.c., and fraction 3, which showed NF-κB and STAT3 inhibition (Figure 18B), was purified by normal phase HPLC with 20% ethyl acetate in *n*-hexane solvent system, and as a result ergosterol was obtained. Ergosterol was identified using ¹H-NMR (Figure 21) and ¹³C-NMR analyses compared with literature (Figure 22) [51]. In another fraction from ethyl acetate layer, I tried to obtain active compounds against NF-κB and STAT3 activities, but the isolated compounds were fatty acids or extremely small amount of compounds that could not be identified by NMR and HPLC-MS (data not shown). The structures of the components identified are presented in Table 2, and their spectral details are shown below. Chemical structures of two sterols extracted from *O. gracilioides* are shown in Figure 23.





4T1-NF-κB-luc2 cells or 4T1-STAT3-luc2 were treated with the four layers (*n*-hexane, chloroform, ethyl acetate, and *n*-butanol) at range of 62.5 - 500 μ g/mL for 24 h. Inhibition of NF-κB or STAT3 activation were determined relative to the control. Data are presented as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control (0 μ g/mL).





4T1-NF-κB-luc2 cells or 4T1-STAT3-luc2 were treated with each fractions at 100 or 250 μ g/mL for 24 h. Inhibition of NF-κB or STAT3 activities were determined relative to the control. Data are presented as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control (0 μ g/mL).



Figure 19. ¹H NMR spectrum (500 MHz) of ergosterol peroxide in CDCl₃.



Figure 20. ESI-MS spectrum of ergosterol peroxide.



Figure 21. ¹H NMR spectrum (400 MHz) of ergosterol in CDCI₃.



Figure 22. ¹³C NMR spectrum (125 MHz) of ergosterol in CDCI₃.

Position -	Ergosterol peroxide ^a	Ergosterol ^a	
	бн	δ н	δc
1			38.4
2			32.0
3	3.96 (m)	3.63 (m)	70.5
4			40.8
5			139.8
6	6.22 (d, 8.6)	5.57 (dd, 5.7, 2.5)	119.6
7	6.50 (d, 8.6)	5.38 (dd, 5.7, 2.5)	116.3
8			141.4
9			46.2
10			37.0
11			21.1*
12			39.1
13			42.8*
14			54.6
15			23.0
16			28.3
17			55.7
18	0.81 (s)	0.62 (s)	12.1
19	0.88 (s)	0.93 (s)	16.3
20			40.4
21	1.00 (d, 6.6)	1.03 (d, 6.6)	21.1*
22	5.19 (dd, 15.5, 7.5)	5.20 (dd, 15.3, 7.7)	135.6
23	5.17 (dd, 15.5, 7.5)	5.19 (dd, 15.3, 7.7)	132.0
24			42.8*
25			33.1
26	0.82 (d, 6.8)	0.82 (d, 7.0)	20.0
27	0.83 (d, 6.8)	0.83 (d, 7.0)	19.6
28	0.91 (d, 6.6)	0.91 (d, 6.8)	17.6

Table 2. ¹H- and ¹³C-NMR data for two isolated compounds (ergosterol peroxide and ergosterol) from *O. gracilioides* in CDCl₃ (δ in ppm and *J* values in (*Hz*) in parentheses)

^{a 1}H NMR and ¹³C NMR at 500 MHz measured in CDCl₃.

*Overlapping resonances within the same column.



Figure 23. Structures of isolated ergosterol peroxide (A) and ergosterol (B) from *O. gracilioides*.

2.3.5 Evaluation of anti-tumor properties in ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide treated 4T1 breast cancer cells

In order to examine the anti-tumor effects of two compounds (ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide) isolated from O. gracilioides methanolic extract, I tested the effect on NF-KB and STAT3 activities by luciferase reporter assay using 4T1 luciferase reporter expressing cells (4T1-NF-κB-luc2 and 4T1-STAT3-luc2 cells). During treatment for 24 h, ergosterol showed weak inhibitory activities against NF-kB (Figure 24C) and STAT3 (Figure 24D) without any cytotoxic (Figure 24A), however, it was confirmed that ergosterol peroxide suppressed the activities of NF-kB (Figure 24C) and STAT3 (Figure 24D) more prominent inhibition than ergosterol. When cells treated for 24 h with ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide at high dose (400 μ M), NF- κ B activities were 78.3 and 68.4%, and STAT3 activities were 68.2 and 8.8%, respectively (Figure 24C and 24D). Since ergosterol peroxide has cytotoxicity against 4T1 cells at concentrations above 200 μ M, it is appropriate to select concentration at 100 μ M for next experiment (Figure 24B). At 100 μM ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide inhibited NF-κB activity in 4T1 cells starting from 3 h after treatment (Figure 24E). Ergosterol peroxide suppressed STAT3 activity in 4T1 cells after 6 h treatment (Figure 24F). Moreover, as shown in Figure 25, the expression of phosphorylated p65 and STAT3 were inhibited by ergosterol peroxide. Of note, at a 100 μ M of ergosterol peroxide inhibited the phosphorylation of STAT3 in 4T1 cells, especially at the S727 phosphorylation site, starting from 3 h after treatment (Figure 25).

To further assess the pro-inflammatory cytokine such as IL-6, the cell culture supernatant with or without two isolated compounds were treated for 12 h in 4T1 cells. As shown in Figure 26, the IL-6 production were inhibited in both ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide.

To evaluate the biological significance of two compounds as a potential anti-tumor agent, I confirmed its proliferation at 24, 48 and 72 h on 4T1 cells. The percentage of proliferation versus control on ergosterol treated 4T1 cells at 24, 48 and 72 h were 94.9, 89.6 and 87.6%, whereas proliferation percentage after treatment with ergosterol peroxide at 24, 48 and 72 h were 92.0, 79.6 and 48.3%, respectively. As a results, ergosterol had no cytotoxic even long term incubation while ergosterol peroxide showed cell cytotoxic effect at 48 h or 72 h incubation (Figure 27A). Also, ergosterol peroxide (100 μ M) showed cytotoxic effect in MDA-MB-231 cells at 48 h and 72 h (Figure 27B).



Figure 24. Effects of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide on NF-KB and STAT3 transcriptional activities in 4T1 cells.

4T1 cells were treated dose- and time-dependently with ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide. (A and B) cell viability assay. 4T1 cells were treated with ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide in a different concentrations (25, 50, 100, 200, and 400 μ M) for 24 h. 4T1-NF-κB-luc2 (10⁴) and 4T1-STAT3-luc2 (10⁴) cells were incubated with different concentrations (25, 50, 100, 200, and 400 μ M) of ergosterol (C) or ergosterol peroxide (D) for 24 h, and subjected to IVIS. Cells were treated with 100 μ M of ergosterol (E) or ergosterol peroxide (F) for 3, 6, 12, and 24 h, and subjected to IVIS. Results are expressed as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control (0 μ M or 0 h).



Figure 25. Effects of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide on phosphorylation of p65 and STAT3 in 4T1 cells.

4T1 cells (10^6 cells per well in 6-cm dish) were treated with 100 μ M of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide for 3, 6, and 12 h. After treatment, cells were harvested, and equal amounts of protein in cell lysates were analyzed by western blotting analysis (A). The β -actin protein levels were used to confirm that equal amounts of protein were subjected to electrophoresis. (B and C) Quantitative analyses of western blotting analysis are presented by densitometry using ImageJ software.



Figure 26. Effects of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide on IL-6 production by 4T1 cells.

4T1 cells were treated with 100 μ M of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide for 12 h. After treatment incubation, culture supernatants were collected and IL-6 cytokine was quantified using the ELISA kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. The data are presented as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control.





4T1 cells (1 × 10⁴ cells/well) and MDA-MB-231 (2 × 10⁴ cells/well) were treated with 100 μ M of ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide for 24, 48 and 72 h, and cell viability was evaluated as the relative cell viability to untreated control. The data are presented as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control (0 h).

2.3.6 Ergosterol peroxide reduces metastatic potential of 4T1 cells

To examine the biological significance of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide as a potential anti-metastasis agent, I evaluated migratory and invasive efficacies in 4T1 cells by wound healing assay and transwell matrigel invasion assay. Given the relevance of NF-κB and STAT3 activities to the distant metastasis of cancer cells have been recognized, I tested the effects of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide on cell migration and invasion of 4T1 cells. As a results, two compounds (ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide) showed inhibition of the cell migration of 4T1 cells, as determined by the wound healing assay (Figure 28A). In addition, pre-treatment with two compounds significantly suppressed the invasion of breast cancer cells (Figure 28B). Collectively, these results clearly indicate that ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide reduce that the metastatic potential of 4T1 cells *in vitro* by regulating cellular migration or invasion, especially ergosterol peroxide in accordance with the inhibitory activities of NF-κB or STAT3 activation. I then tested the therapeutic potential of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide in breast cancer cells, I found that pre-treatment with ergosterol peroxide significantly inhibited the metastasis



Figure 28. Anti-metastasis effects of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide on the migratory and invasive activities of 4T1 cells.

(A) Wound healing assay. 4T1 cells (2 × 10⁵ cells/well) were seeded in 24-well plates and incubated until confluency. A vertical scratch was made on the cell monolayer using a 200- μ L pipette tip. After washing by the media, the cells were treated with 100 μ M of ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide, and a snapshot was taken using an inverted microscope. After a 12 h incubation, snapshots were taken again. The black lines indicated the section occupied by the initial scraping. (C) Invasion assay. 4T1 cells (1 × 10⁶ cells/well) were seeded in 6-well plate and treated with ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide. After 12 h, the cells (3 × 10⁴ cells/chamber) were seeded in transwell chambers and incubated for 6 h. Snapshots were taken using an inverted microscope. The migratory (B) or invasive (D) activity were measured as the relative % of migrated or invaded cells to control cells. The data are presented as the mean ± SD. Significance was assessed by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. **p* <0.05 versus control.



Figure 29. Anti-metastatic effect of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide in experimental lung metastasis model on 4T1 cells.

4T1-luc2 cells were pretreated with 100 μ M of ergosterol or ergosterol peroxide. After a 12 h incubation, cells were inoculated intravenously (2 × 10⁵ cells/200 μ L of PBS/mouse) into mice. Mice were sacrificed 7 days after the tumor inoculation and lungs were removed for bioluminescent assay using an *in vivo* imaging system. The data are presented as the mean luminescence ± SD (*n* = 6). * *p*<0.05 compared with the control.

2.4 Discussion

In this study, I investigated whether ten species of genus *Ophiocordyceps* belonging to the family Ophiocordycipitaceae of *Cordyceps s.l.* collected in Japan can deactivate the NFκB and STAT3 in 4T1 breast cancer cells. *Cordyceps s.l.* has been used as a traditional herbal medicine for thousands of years. To date, several studies have been conducted to verify the medicinal properties for knowledge of traditional medicine, discover new pharmacological activities, and identify its bioactive components [2]. Nevertheless, most studies (about 60% of published articles on *Cordyceps s.l.*) mainly focus on two species of *Cordyceps s.l.*, *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* and *Cordyceps militaris*, while other species have not been comprehensively investigated for their biological activity and chemical composition.

It has been reported that both *O. sinensis* and *C. militaris* enhance anti-tumor effect by suppressing the growth and metastasis in 4T1 breast cancer cells [20, 52, 53] via the inhibition of NF-κB activation [17, 54]. Recently, NF-κB has been reported to cooperate with STAT3 to induce a variety of target gene transcription, in addition to regulating IL-6 inflammatory cytokine [55-57].

In the present study, therefore, the ten species of *Cordyceps s.l.* (Table 1) were screened for those NF- κ B and STAT3 deactivation in 4T1 cells and one of the best species from them was explored for anti-tumor properties targeting NF- κ B and STAT3 activities. When the 4T1 luciferase reporter-expressing cell lines were treated with nine samples (from no.1 to no.9; 500 μ g/mL) except no.10 (*Ophiocordyceps tricentri*) for 24 h, there were the inhibition on NF- κ B and STAT3 activation. In particular, it was confirmed that no. 3 (*Ophiocordyceps gracilioides*) is the best inhibitor against the NF- κ B and STAT3 activity in 4T1 cells. Besides, *O. gracilioides* downregulated phosphorylation STAT3 and NF- κ B p65, but not total STAT3 and NF- κ B p65 levels. Moreover, this report also examined to reduce the IL-6 production on *O. gracilioides* treatment in 4T1 cells.

51

In the nature, entomopathogenic fungus absorb the energy/nutrients needed to maintain primary metabolism from the host (insect, plant, soil, etc.) through the hyphae of the mycelium [58]. Under adverse conditions due to nutrient depletion, however, the fungus slows down in growth and switches from the growth pathway to the biochemical pathways; i.e. the primary metabolites that have produced in the fungus are converted into secondary metabolites [59-61]. Several studies of a number of secondary metabolites from *Cordyceps s.l.* have reported to isolate compounds with different biological properties, such as anti-tumor [62, 63], anti-inflammatory [64, 65], anti-oxidant [66, 67] and anti-bacteria activities [68]. For instance, *Ophiocordyceps sinensis*, a representative species belonging to the same family and same genus with *O. gracilioides*, mainly contains secondary metabolites such as cordycepin etc., which is proven to have anti-tumor activity [62]. However, cordycepin was not contained in *O. gracilioides* (Figure 16), so I expected that *O. gracilioides* would be contained special active ingredients other than cordycepin.

According to literature search, although, there is one report on the anticancer activity of no.8 (*Ophiocordyceps sobolifela*) in human breast cancer cells by regulating the cell cycle [69], while *O. gracilioides* was not reported other than a biological identification and classification. *O. gracilioides* belongs to the family Ophiocordycipitaceae, which is the same family with *O. sinensis*. It was first described by Kobayasi as *Cordyceps gracilioides* from Japan, infecting the larval stages of Elateridae (Coleoptera) [38]. It was then reported from Japan [70], Korea [10], China [39, 71], Colombia [40], Thailand [72], and Mexico [73, 74]. *C. gracilioides* was transferred to *Ophiocordyceps* by Sung *et al.* [10] by morphological and molecular analyses, hence, it was renamed *O. gracilioides* [10]. Asexual morph of *O. gracilioides* is classified to *Paraisaria gracilioides* in family Ophiocordycipitaceae [75]. A sexual morph of *O. gracilioides* is classified to morph white colored stromata with immersed perithecia, cylindrical morph of stipe, and globose of fertile head [40, 75].

A further study, I confirmed the isolation and structural identification of two known compounds (ergosterol peroxide and ergosterol) from *O. gracilioides* methanolic extract. Moreover, the impact of active components isolated from *O. grcilioides* methanolic extract on 4T1 breast cancer cells was investigated by targeting NF-kB/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in terms of *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiment.

The structures of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide are similar, and ergosterol can be converted into its peroxide by photo-oxidation, which is induced by a cell membrane damage. Regarding to biological activity, ergosterol peroxide exerted the anti-tumor effect in 4T1 breast cancer cells through the NF-κB and STAT3 inhibition and anti-metastasis effects via attenuating migration/invasion *in vitro* and suppressing the lung metastasis of a breast cancer cells *in vivo* experiment. In order to isolate the active ingredients against NF-κB/STAT3 activities in 4T1 cells, *O. gracilioides* investigated by a bio-guided method using luciferase reporter assay in 4T1 luciferase reporter-expressing cell lines. In consequence, ergosterol peroxide and ergosterol, which are contained in *n*-hexane and ethyl acetate layers respectively, were purified from methanolic extract of *O. gracilioides* mycelium.

In recent decades, many researchers began to report the ergosterol peroxide and ergosterol, bioactive secondary metabolites, from medicinal fungi and to examine their mechanisms on chronic diseases. Steroids such as ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide play a critical roles in maintaining the normal structure and function of cell membranes and act as precursors for the synthesis of metabolites, and have been proven to have various biological activities including anti-tumor [76-78], immune-modulating [79], and anti-oxidative [80]. A number of studies have demonstrated that ergosterol and its peroxides (such as ergosterol peroxide) might contribute to potential health benefits, such as reducing pain related to inflammation, reducing the incident of cardiovascular disease, and inhibiting the tumor development. Ergosterol is a part of cytoplasmic membrane in fungi and contained in medicinal fungi [81], yeast [82], and sponge [83]. It has the ability to maintain membrane

structure, fluidity, and permeability [84]. In addition, ergosterol purified from medicinal mushroom has been reported to have anti-tumor effect of MDA-MD-231 human breast cancer cells by inducing cell death and inhibiting cell cycle progression [85]. According to the results of present experiment, however, ergosterol showed a tendency to decrease compared to control in 4T1 murine breast cancer cells, but no significant difference.

Ergosterol peroxide, 5α , 8α -endoperoxide sterol derivative of ergosterol, is known to metabolites of fungal species [86] or marine sponges [87-91], but it is rare [92]. In fungi, ergosterol peroxide is synthesized by the conversion of ergosterol to its epidioxide, may play a role in the detoxification reaction of reactive oxygen species [93]. It has been reported that ergosterol peroxide purified from medicinal mushroom inhibits cancer growth by-upregulating multiple tumor suppressors in human liver cancer cells [94] and human breast cancer cells [95]. Consistently, the result of this study demonstrated that ergosterol peroxide attenuated the proliferation of MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells and 4T1 murine breast cancer cells. Another researcher have presented that ergosterol peroxide exerts anti-tumor activity through STAT3 pathway, which is inducing the angiogenesis, and Wnt/ β -catenin pathway in myeloma cells, colon cancer, and ovarian cancers [96-99]. Additionally, ergosterol peroxide exhibited to have inhibitory activities through IKK- β on NF- κ B pathway [100, 101]. However, I demonstrated the anti-metastatic effect of ergosterol peroxide through the inhibition of both NF-kB and STAT3 activities in breast cancer cells. Moreover, I evaluated the activities of ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide on 4T1 breast cancer cells, and as a result, it is showed that ergosterol peroxide of the oxysterol type is superior to ergosterol on anti-tumor and antimetastatic activities.

Herein, these results suggest for the first time that the nine *Ophiocordyceps* species (*Ophiocordyceps* cf. *elongatistromata*, *Ophiocordyceps entomorrhiza*, *O. gracilioides*, *Ophiocordyceps heteropoda*, *Ophiocordyceps neovolkiana*, *Ophiocordyceps nikkoensis*, *Ophiocordyceps nutans*, *O. sobolifela*, *Ophiocordyceps sphecocephala*) have anti-tumor

54

ability in 4T1 breast cancer cells with inhibitory activity against NF- κ B/STAT3/IL-6 inflammatory pathway, of which *O. gracilioides* was the most effective. In sum, I identified ergosterol peroxide as one of the active constituent of *O. gracilioides* with anti-metastatic effects through the inhibition of NF- κ B/STAT3 inflammatory pathway in 4T1 breast cancer cells.

Conclusion

In this study, it was investigated that *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* has anti-tumor efficacy by inhibiting NF-κB or STAT3 activation against 4T1 breast cancer cells, and further isolated its active ingredients. A methanolic extract of *O. gracilioides* mycelium was confirmed that the *n*-hexane and ethyl acetate layers were most effective one on inhibition of NF-κB or STAT3 activity in 4T1 cells using bio-guided method, and two known compounds (ergosterol and ergosterol peroxide) were isolated from each fractions.

O. gracilioides collected and purified by *Dr.* Fumito Sasaki, a Forestry Research Institute, Toyama Prefectural Agricultural, Forestry and Fisheries Research Center in Japan shows promising anti-tumor effects on 4T1 breast cancer cells, which are mediated by both NF-κB and STAT3 activities. After being treated with the purified ergosterol peroxide and ergosterol, the NF-κB and STAT3 activation were inhibited in 4T1 breast cancer cells. In particular, ergosterol peroxide purified from *O. gracilioides* mycelium, the 4T1 breast cancer cells were suppressed more than ergosterol in terms of proliferation, migration and invasion *in vitro*, and metastasis *in vivo*.

This work is the first to focus on the pharmacological activity and isolation of active components from *O. gracilioides* mycelium, which is a species of *Cordyceps s.l.*, *O. gracilioides* contained ergosterol peroxide may has as a potential source on anti-tumor properties.

56

References

- Pegler, D.N., Yao, Y.J., and Li, Y., 'The Chinese 'caterpillar fungus'.' *Mycologist*, 1994.
 8(1): 3-5.
- Olatunji, O.J., Tang, J., Tola, A., Auberon, F., Oluwaniyi, O., and Ouyang, Z., 'The genus *Cordyceps*: An extensive review of its traditional uses, phytochemistry and pharmacology.' *Fitoterapia*, 2018. **129**: 293-316.
- Mizuno, T., 'Medicinal effects and utilization of *Cordyceps* (Fr.) Link (Ascomycetes) and *Isaria* Fr.(mitosporic fungi) Chinese caterpillar fungi," Tochukaso".' *International Journal of Medicinal Mushrooms*, 1999. 1(3): 251-261.
- Hajek, A. and St. Leger, R., 'Interactions between fungal pathogens and insect hosts.' Annual review of entomology, 1994. 39(1): 293-322.
- 5. Zha, L.-S., WEN, T.-C., Huang, S.-K., Boonmee, S., and Eungwanichayapant, P.D.,
 'Taxonomy and biology of *Cordyceps qingchengensis* sp. nov. and its allies.' *Phytotaxa*, 2019. 416(1): 14-24.
- Liu, H.-j., Hu, H.-b., Chu, C., Li, Q., and Li, P., 'Morphological and microscopic identification studies of *Cordyceps* and its counterfeits.' *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B*, 2011. 1(3): 189-195.
- Zhu, J.-S., Halpern, G.M., and Jones, K., 'The scientific rediscovery of an ancient Chinese herbal medicine: *Cordyceps sinensis* Part I.' *The Journal of alternative and complementary medicine*, 1998. **4**(3): 289-303.
- Shrestha, B. and Sung, J.-M., 'Notes on *Cordyceps* species collected from the central region of Nepal.' *Mycobiology*, 2005. 33(4): 235-239.
- 9. Fries, E., Observationes mycologicae praecipue ad illustrandam Floram Suecicam. Vol.
 1. 1818: sumptibus G. Bonnieri.
- 10. Sung, G.-H., Hywel-Jones, N.L., Sung, J.-M., Luangsa-Ard, J.J., Shrestha, B., and Spatafora, J.W., 'Phylogenetic classification of *Cordyceps* and the clavicipitaceous

fungi.' Studies in mycology, 2007. 57: 5-59.

- Hawksworth, D.L., Crous, P.W., Redhead, S.A., Reynolds, D.R., Samson, R.A., Seifert,
 K.A., Taylor, J.W., Wingfield, M.J., Abaci, Ö., and Aime, C., 'The Amsterdam declaration on fungal nomenclature.' *IMA fungus*, 2011. 2(1): 105-111.
- 12. Shrestha, B., Sung, G.-H., and Sung, J.-M., 'Current nomenclatural changes in *Cordyceps sensu lato* and its multidisciplinary impacts.' *Mycology*, 2017. **8**(4): 293-302.
- Zha, L.-S., Huang, S.-K., Xiao, Y.-P., Boonmee, S., Eungwanichayapant, P.D., McKenzie, E.H., Kryukov, V., Wu, X.-L., Hyde, K.D., and Wen, T.-C., 'An evaluation of common *Cordyceps* (Ascomycetes) species found in Chinese markets.' *International journal of medicinal mushrooms*, 2018. **20**(12): 1149-1162.
- Guo, M., Guo, S., Huaijun, Y., Bu, N., and Dong, C., 'Comparison of major bioactive compounds of the caterpillar medicinal mushroom, *Cordyceps militaris* (Ascomycetes), fruiting bodies cultured on wheat substrate and pupae.' *International journal of medicinal mushrooms*, 2016. **18**(4): 327-336.
- Fung, S.Y., Lee, S.S., Tan, N.H., and Pailoor, J., 'Safety assessment of cultivated fruiting body of *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* evaluated through subacute toxicity in rats.' *Journal of ethnopharmacology*, 2017. 206: 236-244.
- Zhou, Y., Wang, M., Zhang, H., Huang, Z., and Ma, J., 'Comparative study of the composition of cultivated, naturally grown *Cordyceps sinensis*, and stiff worms across different sampling years.' *PloS one*, 2019. **14**(12): e0225750.
- Park, S.J., Jang, H.-J., Hwang, I.-H., Kim, J.M., Jo, E., Lee, M.-G., Jang, I.-S., and Joo, J.C., '*Cordyceps militaris* extract inhibits the NF-κB pathway and induces apoptosis through MKK7-JNK signaling activation in TK-10 human renal cell carcinoma.' *Natural Product Communications*, 2018. **13**(4): 1934578X1801300422.
- 18. He, P., Lei, J., Miao, J.N., Wu, D., and Wang, C., '*Cordyceps sinensis* attenuates HBx -induced cell apoptosis in HK-2 cells through suppressing the PI3K/Akt pathway.'

International journal of molecular medicine, 2020. 45(4): 1261-1269.

- Qi, W., Zhou, X., Wang, J., Zhang, K., Zhou, Y., Chen, S., Nie, S., and Xie, M., '*Cordyceps sinensis* polysaccharide inhibits colon cancer cells growth by inducing apoptosis and autophagy flux blockage via mTOR signaling.' *Carbohydrate polymers*, 2020. **237**: 116113.
- Cai, H., Li, J., Gu, B., Xiao, Y., Chen, R., Liu, X., Xie, X., and Cao, L., 'Extracts of *Cordyceps sinensis* inhibit breast cancer cell metastasis via down-regulation of metastasis-related cytokines expression.' *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 2018. 214: 106-112.
- 21. Chiou, Y.-L. and Lin, C.-Y., 'The extract of *Cordyceps sinensis* inhibited airway inflammation by blocking NF-κB activity.' *Inflammation*, 2012. **35**(3): 985-993.
- 22. Lo, H.-C., Hsieh, C., Lin, F.-Y., and Hsu, T.-H., 'A systematic review of the mysterious caterpillar fungus *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* in Dong-ChongXiaCao (冬蟲夏草 Dōng Chóng Xià Cǎo) and related bioactive ingredients.' *Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine*, 2013. **3**(1): 16-32.
- Bollrath, J. and Greten, F.R., 'IKK/NF-κB and STAT3 pathways: central signalling hubs in inflammation-mediated tumour promotion and metastasis.' *EMBO reports*, 2009.
 10(12): 1314-1319.
- Atkinson, G.P., Nozell, S.E., and Benveniste, E.T.N., 'NF-κB and STAT3 signaling in glioma: targets for future therapies.' *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics*, 2014. **10**(4): 575-586.
- He, G. and Karin, M., 'NF-κB and STAT3–key players in liver inflammation and cancer.' *Cell research*, 2011. **21**(1): 159-168.
- 26. Helbig, G., Christopherson II, K.W., Bhat-Nakshatri, P., Kumar, S., Kishimoto, H., Miller, K.D., Broxmeyer, H.E., and Nakshatri, H., 'NF-к B promotes breast cancer cell

migration and metastasis by inducing the expression of the chemokine receptor CXCR4.' *Journal of biological chemistry*, 2003. **278**(24): 21631-21638.

- 27. Baby, J., Pickering, B.F., Gopal, Y.V., and Van Dyke, M.W., 'Constitutive and inducible nuclear factor-κB in immortalized normal human bronchial epithelial and non-small cell lung cancer cell lines.' *Cancer letters*, 2007. **255**(1): 85-94.
- Qiao, L., Zhang, H., Yu, J., Francisco, R., Dent, P., Ebert, M.P., Röcken, C., and Farrell,
 G., 'Constitutive activation of NF-κB in human hepatocellular carcinoma: evidence of a cytoprotective role.' *Human gene therapy*, 2006. **17**(3): 280-290.
- 29. Fan, Y., Mao, R., and Yang, J., 'NF-κB and STAT3 signaling pathways collaboratively link inflammation to cancer.' *Protein & cell*, 2013. **4**(3): 176-185.
- Grivennikov, S. and Karin, M., 'Autocrine IL-6 signaling: a key event in tumorigenesis?'
 Cancer cell, 2008. **13**(1): 7-9.
- Hartmann, G., Wasti, S., and Hendrickson, D., 'Murine Safety of Two Species of Entomogenous Fungi, *Cordyceps militaris* (FRIES) LINK and Paecilomyces fumosoroseus (WIZE) BROWN and SMITH.' *Applied Entomology and Zoology*, 1979. 14(2): 217-220.
- Nakamura, K., Yamaguchi, Y., Kagota, S., Kwon, Y.M., Shinozuka, K., and Kunitomo, M., 'Inhibitory effect of *Cordyceps sinensis* on spontaneous liver metastasis of Lewis lung carcinoma and B16 melanoma cells in syngeneic mice.' *The Japanese Journal of Pharmacology*, 1999. **79**(3): 335-341.
- 33. Sung, J.-M., Choi, Y.-S., Shrestha, B., and Park, Y.-J., 'Investigation on artificial fruiting of *Cordyceps militaris.' The Korean Journal of Mycology*, 2002. **30**(1): 6-10.
- Yue, K., Ye, M., Lin, X., and Zhou, Z., 'The artificial cultivation of medicinal caterpillar fungus, *Ophiocordyceps sinensis* (Ascomycetes): A review.' *International Journal of Medicinal Mushrooms*, 2013. **15**(5).
- 35. Choi, I.-Y., Choi, J.-S., Lee, W.-H., Yu, Y.-J., Joung, G.-T., Ju, I.-O., and Choi, Y.-K.,

'The condition of production of artificial fruiting body of Cordyceps militaris.' *The Korean Journal of Mycology*, 1999. **27**(4): 243-248.

- 36. Joshi, D. and Adhikari, N., '*Cordyceps sinensis* and influenceable articles on it.' *Advanced Journal of Chemistry-Section B*, 2020. **2**(4): 226-238.
- 37. Kobayasi, Y. and Shimizu, D., 'Cordyceps species from Japan 6.' Bulletin of the National Science Museum. Tokyo. Series B, Botany., 1983. **9**: 1-21.
- 38. Kobayasi, Y., 'The genus *Cordyceps* and its allies.' *Report of The Tokyo Bunrika Daigaku Section B*, 1941. **5**(84): 53-260.
- Fan, M., Li, C., Chen, Y., and Li, Z., '*Cordyceps gracilioides*, a new record for China.' *Mycosystema*, 2001. 20(2): 273-274.
- Sanjuan, T.I., Franco-Molano, A.E., Kepler, R.M., Spatafora, J.W., Tabima, J., Vasco-Palacios, A.M., and Restrepo, S., 'Five new species of entomopathogenic fungi from the Amazon and evolution of neotropical *Ophiocordyceps.' Fungal Biology*, 2015.
 119(10): 901-916.
- 41. Kobayasi, Y., 'On the genus Cordyceps and its allies on cicadae from Japan.' *Bulletin of the Biogeographical Society of Japan*, 1939. **9**: 145-176.
- 42. Li, C.-R., Chen, M.-J., Wang, M., Lin, Y.-R., Fan, M.-Z., and Li, Z.-Z., 'Hirsutella heteropoda sp. nov. and its teleomorph, a new variety of Cordyceps heteropoda.' *Mycosystema*, 2006. **25**(2): 163-168.
- 43. Sasaki, F., Miyamoto, T., Yamamoto, A., Tamai, Y., and Yajima, T., 'Morphological and genetic characteristics of the entomopathogenic fungus *Ophiocordyceps nutans* and its host insects.' *Mycological Research*, 2008. **112**(10): 1241-1244.
- 44. Hywel-Jones, N.L., '*Cordyceps* myrmecophila-like fungi infecting ants in the leaf litter of tropical forest in Thailand.' *Mycological Research*, 1996. **100**(5): 613-619.
- 45. Mains, E.B., '*Cordyceps* species.' *bulletin of the torrey botanical club*, 1959. **86**: 46-58.
- 46. Sasaki, F., Miyamoto, T., Tamai, Y., and Yajima, T., 'Isolation of vegetable wasps and

plant worms, *Cordyceps nutans*, from fruit-body tissue.' *Journal of invertebrate pathology*, 2004. **85**(2): 70-73.

- 47. Lou, C., Takahashi, K., Irimura, T., Saiki, I., and Hayakawa, Y., 'Identification of Hirsutine as an anti-metastatic phytochemical by targeting NF-κB activation.' *International journal of oncology*, 2014. **45**(5): 2085-2091.
- 48. Takahashi, K., Nagai, N., Ogura, K., Tsuneyama, K., Saiki, I., Irimura, T., and Hayakawa, Y., 'Mammary tissue microenvironment determines T cell-dependent breast cancer-associated inflammation.' *Cancer science*, 2015. **106**(7): 867-874.
- Susmitha, G.D., Miyazato, K., Ogura, K., Yokoyama, S., and Hayakawa, Y., 'Antimetastatic effects of Baicalein by targeting STAT3 activity in breast bancer bells.' *Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin*, 2020. 43(12): 1899-1905.
- Nowak, R., Drozd, M., Mendyk, E., Lemieszek, M., Krakowiak, O., Kisiel, W., Rzeski, W., and Szewczyk, K., 'A new method for the isolation of ergosterol and peroxyergosterol as active compounds of *Hygrophoropsis aurantiaca* and *in vitro* antiproliferative activity of isolated ergosterol peroxide.' *Molecules*, 2016. 21(7): 946.
- 51. Ying, Y.-M., Shan, W.-G., Liu, W.-H., and Zhan, Z.-J., 'Studies on the metabolites of a fungal endophyte *Penicillium* sp. HS-5 from *Huperzia serrata.' Asian Journal of Chemistry*, 2013. **25**(3): 1208-1210.
- 52. Yang, Q., Yin, Y., Yu, G., Jin, Y., Ye, X., Shrestha, A., Liu, W., Yu, W., and Sun, H., 'A novel protein with anti-metastasis activity on 4T1 carcinoma from medicinal fungus *Cordyceps militaris.' International journal of biological macromolecules*, 2015. **80**: 385-391.
- 53. Quan, X., Kwak, B.S., Lee, J.-Y., Park, J.H., Lee, A., Kim, T.H., and Park, S., 'Cordyceps militaris induces immunogenic cell death and enhances antitumor immunogenic response in breast cancer.' Evidence-Based Complementary and Alternative Medicine, 2020. 2020: 1-11.

- Jo, E., Jang, H.-J., Yang, K.E., Jang, M.S., Huh, Y.H., Yoo, H.-S., Park, J.S., Jang, I. S., and Park, S.J., '*Cordyceps militaris* induces apoptosis in ovarian cancer cells through TNF-α/TNFR1-mediated inhibition of NF-κB phosphorylation.' *BMC Complementary Medicine and Therapies*, 2020. 20(1): 1-12.
- 55. Lee, H., Herrmann, A., Deng, J.-H., Kujawski, M., Niu, G., Li, Z., Forman, S., Jove, R., Pardoll, D.M., and Yu, H., 'Persistently activated Stat3 maintains constitutive NF-κB activity in tumors.' *Cancer cell*, 2009. **15**(4): 283-293.
- 56. Perkins, N.D., 'The diverse and complex roles of NF-κB subunits in cancer.' *Nature reviews cancer*, 2012. **12**(2): 121-132.
- 57. Ma, J.-h., Qin, L., and Li, X., 'Role of STAT3 signaling pathway in breast cancer.' *Cell Communication and Signaling*, 2020. **18**(1): 1-13.
- 58. Isaac, S., 'Fungi naturally form many diverse biochemical products, some of which are now commercially imporant—How and why do they do this?' *Mycologist*, 1997. 4(11): 182-183.
- 59. Mizuno, T., Saito, H., Nishitoba, T., and KaWagishi, H., 'Antitumor-active substances from mushrooms.' *Food Reviews International*, 1995. **11**(1): 23-61.
- 60. Zjawiony, J.K., 'Biologically active compounds from Aphyllophorales (polypore) fungi.' *Journal of natural products*, 2004. **67**(2): 300-310.
- 61. Zhong, J.-J. and Xiao, J.-H., 'Secondary metabolites from higher fungi: discovery, bioactivity, and bioproduction.' *Biotechnology in China I*, 2009: 79-150.
- 62. Nakamura, K., Shinozuka, K., and Yoshikawa, N., 'Anticancer and antimetastatic effects of cordycepin, an active component of *Cordyceps sinensis.' Journal of Pharmacological Sciences*, 2015. **127**(1): 53-56.
- Jin, Y., Meng, X., Qiu, Z., Su, Y., Yu, P., and Qu, P., 'Anti-tumor and anti-metastatic roles of cordycepin, one bioactive compound of *Cordyceps militaris*.' *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, 2018. 25(5): 991-995.

- 64. Li, L.-Q., Song, A.-X., Yin, J.-Y., Siu, K.-C., Wong, W.-T., and Wu, J.-Y., 'Antiinflammation activity of exopolysaccharides produced by a medicinal fungus *Cordyceps sinensis* Cs-HK1 in cell and animal models.' *International Journal of Biological Macromolecules*, 2020. **149**: 1042-1050.
- 65. Smiderle, F.R., Baggio, C.H., Borato, D.G., Santana-Filho, A.P., and Sassaki, G.L., 'Anti-inflammatory properties of the medicinal mushroom *Cordyceps militaris* might be related to its linear (1 \rightarrow 3)-β-D-glucan.' *PloS One*, 2014. **9**(10): e110266.
- 66. Wang, J., Liu, Y.-M., Cao, W., Yao, K.-W., Liu, Z.-Q., and Guo, J.-Y., 'Anti-inflammation and antioxidant effect of Cordymin, a peptide purified from the medicinal mushroom *Cordyceps sinensis*, in middle cerebral artery occlusion-induced focal cerebral ischemia in rats.' *Metabolic Brain Disease*, 2012. **27**: 159-165.
- 67. Quy, T.N. and Xuan, T.D., 'Xanthine oxidase inhibitory potential, antioxidant and antibacterial activities of *Cordyceps militaris* (L.) link fruiting body.' *Medicines*, 2019.
 6(1): 20.
- Paterson, R.R.M., '*Cordyceps* A traditional Chinese medicine and another fungal therapeutic biofactory?' *Phytochemistry*, 2008. **69**(7): 1469-1495.
- Buranrat, B., Sangdee, K., Thammawat, W., and Sangdee, A., 'Mechanisms of crude protein from medicinal mushroom *Ophiocordyceps sobolifera* against human breast MCF-7 cancer cells.' *Biologia*, 2020. **75**: 1759-1768.
- 70. Shin, M.-K., Sasaki, F., Ki, D.-W., Win, N.N., Morita, H., and Hayakawa, Y.,
 'Identification of *Ophiocordyceps gracilioides* by its anti-tumor effects through targeting the NFκB-STAT3-IL-6 inflammatory pathway.' *Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin*, 2021. 44(5): 686-690.
- 71. Li, C., Fan, M., Huang, B., Wang, S., and Li, Z., 'The genus *Cordyceps* and its allies from Anhui I.' *Mycosystema*, 2002. **21**(2): 167-171.
- 72. Tasanathai, K., Noisripoom, W., Chaitika, T., Khonsanit, A., Hasin, S., and Luangsa-

ard, J., 'Phylogenetic and morphological classification of *Ophiocordyceps* species on termites from Thailand.' *MycoKeys*, 2019. **56**: 101-129.

- 73. Bustos, D.C., MdL, A.-U., Valenzuela-Garza, R., and Burgos-Solorio, A., 'Hongos entomopatógenos del género *Cordyceps s. I* (Fungi: Ascomycota) en el estado de Morelos.' *Entomología mexicana, Sociedad Mexicana de Entomología AC, México DF*, 2012: 273-276.
- 74. Pérez-Villamares, J.C., Burrola-Aguilar, C., Aguilar-Miguel, X., Sanjuan, T., and Jiménez-Sánchez, E., 'Nuevos registros de hongos entomopatógenos del género *Cordyceps sl* (Ascomycota: Hypocreales) del Estado de México.' *Revista mexicana de biodiversidad*, 2017. **88**(4): 773-783.
- 75. Mongkolsamrit, S., Noisripoom, W., Arnamnart, N., Lamlertthon, S., Himaman, W., Jangsantear, P., Samson, R.A., and Luangsa-ard, J.J., 'Resurrection of *Paraisaria* in the Ophiocordycipitaceae with three new species from Thailand.' *Mycological Progress*, 2019. **18**(9): 1213-1230.
- 76. Yasukawa, K., Aoki, T., Takido, M., Ikekawa, T., Saito, H., and Matsuzawa, T., 'Inhibitory effects of ergosterol isolated from the edible mushroom *Hypsizigus marmoreus* on TPA-induced inflammatory ear oedema and tumour promotion in mice.' *Phytother Res*, 1994. **8**(1): 10-13.
- 77. Montserrat-de la Paz, S., Fernández-Arche, M., Bermúdez, B., and García-Giménez, M.D., 'The sterols isolated from evening primrose oil inhibit human colon adenocarcinoma cell proliferation and induce cell cycle arrest through upregulation of LXR.' *journal of functional foods*, 2015. **12**: 64-69.
- 78. Van Kiem, P., Thi Dung, D., Do Trang, T., Hong Quang, T., Thi Thanh Ngan, N., Minh Ha, T., Le Tuan, A., Hai Yen, P., Do Thao, T.T., and Xuan Nhiem, N., 'Constituents from Ircinia echinata and their antiproliferative effect on six human cancer cell strains.' *Letters in Organic Chemistry*, 2017. **14**(4): 248-253.

- 79. Bouic, P.J., 'Sterols and sterolins: new drugs for the immune system?' *Drug discovery today*, 2002. **7**(14): 775-778.
- Zhang, Y., Mils, G.L., and Nair, M.G., 'Cyclooxygenase inhibitory and antioxidant compounds from the mycelia of the edible mushroom *Grifola frondosa*.' *J Agric Food Chem*, 2002. **50**(26): 7581-7585.
- 81. Pasanen, A.-L., Yli-Pietilä, K., Pasanen, P., Kalliokoski, P., and Tarhanen, J.,
 'Ergosterol content in various fungal species and biocontaminated building materials.' *Applied and environmental microbiology*, 1999. **65**(1): 138.
- Matile, P., Moor, H., Rose, C.R.A., and Harrison, J., *The yeasts Vol. 1, 219*. 1969, Academic Press, London and New York.
- San-Martin, A., Orejarena, S., Gallardo, C., Silva, M., Becerra, J., REIN0S0, R., Chamy,
 M.C., Vergara, K., and Rovirosa, J., 'Steroids from the marine fungus *Geotrichum* sp.'
 Journal of the Chilean Chemical Society, 2008. 53(1): 1377-1378.
- 84. Kodedová, M. and Sychrová, H., 'Changes in the sterol composition of the plasma membrane affect membrane potential, salt tolerance and the activity of multidrug resistance pumps in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae.' PLoS One*, 2015. **10**(9): e0139306.
- 85. Li, X., Wu, Q., Xie, Y., Ding, Y., Du, W.W., Sdiri, M., and Yang, B.B., 'Ergosterol purified from medicinal mushroom *Amauroderma rude* inhibits cancer growth *in vitro* and *in vivo* by up-regulating multiple tumor suppressors.' Oncotarget, 2015. **6**(19): 17832-17846.
- 86. Dembitsky, V.M., 'Bioactive fungal endoperoxides.' *Med. Mycol*, 2015. **1**(5).
- Sright, J., McInnes, A., Shimizu, S., Smith, D., Walter, J., Idler, D., and Khalil, W.,
 'Identification of C-24 alkyl epimers of marine sterols by 13C nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy.' *Canadian Journal of Chemistry*, 1978. 56(14): 1898-1903.
- 88. Piccialli, V. and Sica, D., 'Four new trihydroxylated sterols from the sponge *Spongionella gracilis.' Journal of Natural Products*, 1987. **50**(5): 915-920.

- Migliuolo, A., Notaro, G., Piccialli, V., and Sica, D., 'New tetrahydroxylated sterols from the marine sponge *Spongia officinalis.' Journal of natural products*, 1990. **53**(6): 1414-1424.
- 90. Kobayashi, M. and Kanda, F., 'Marine sterols. 18. Isolation and structure of four novel oxygeneted sterols from a gorgonian coral *Melithaea ocracea*.' *Journal of the Chemical Society, Perkin Transactions 1*, 1991(5): 1177-1179.
- 91. Kobayashi, M., Mrishna, M.M., Haribabu, B., and Anjaneyulu, V., 'Marine Sterol. XXV. Isolation of 23-demethylgorgost-7-ene-3β, 5α, 6β-triol and (24S)-ergostane-3β, 5α, 6β, 7β, 15β-pentol from soft corals of the Andaman and Nicobar Coasts.' *Chemical and pharmaceutical bulletin*, 1993. **41**(1): 87-89.
- 92. Yue, J.-M., Chen, S.-N., Lin, Z.-W., and Sun, H.-D., 'Sterols from the fungus *Lactarium volemus.' Phytochemistry*, 2001. **56**(8): 801-806.
- Ling, T., Lang, W.H., Martinez-Montemayor, M.M., and Rivas, F., 'Development of ergosterol peroxide probes for cellular localisation studies.' Organic & biomolecular chemistry, 2019. 17(21): 5223-5229.
- 94. Li, X., Wu, Q., Bu, M., Hu, L., Du, W.W., Jiao, C., Pan, H., Sdiri, M., Wu, N., Xie, Y., and Yang, B.B., 'Ergosterol peroxide activates Foxo3-mediated cell death signaling by inhibiting AKT and c-Myc in human hepatocellular carcinoma cells.' *Oncotarget*, 2016. 7(23): 33948-33959.
- 95. El-Sherif, N.F., Ahmed, S.A., Ibrahim, A.K., Habib, E.S., El-Fallal, A.A., El-Sayed, A.K., and Wahba, A.E., 'Ergosterol peroxide from the Egyptian red lingzhi or reishi mushroom, *Ganoderma resinaceum* (Agaricomycetes), showed preferred inhibition of MCF-7 over MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cell lines.' *International journal of medicinal mushrooms*, 2020. 22(4).
- 96. Rhee, Y.-H., Jeong, S.-J., Lee, H.-J., Lee, H.-J., Koh, W., Jung, J.H., Kim, S.-H., and Sung-Hoon, K., 'Inhibition of STAT3 signaling and induction of SHP1 mediate

antiangiogenic and antitumor activities of ergosterol peroxide in U266 multiple myeloma cells.' *BMC Cancer*, 2012. **12**(1): 28.

- 97. Kang, J.-H., Jang, J.-E., Mishra, S.K., Lee, H.-J., Nho, C.W., Shin, D., Jin, M., Kim, M.K., Choi, C., and Oh, S.H., 'Ergosterol peroxide from Chaga mushroom (*Inonotus obliquus*) exhibits anti-cancer activity by down-regulation of the β-catenin pathway in colorectal cancer.' *Journal of ethnopharmacology*, 2015. **173**: 303-312.
- 98. Tan, W., Pan, M., Liu, H., Tian, H., Ye, Q., and Liu, H., 'Ergosterol peroxide inhibits ovarian cancer cell growth through multiple pathways.' *OncoTargets and therapy*, 2017.
 10: 3467.
- 99. He, L., Shi, W., Liu, X., Zhao, X., and Zhang, Z., 'Anticancer action and mechanism of ergosterol peroxide from *Paecilomyces cicadae* fermentation broth.' *International journal of molecular sciences*, 2018. **19**(12): 3935.
- 100. Parhira, S., Zhu, G.-Y., Li, T., Liu, L., Bai, L.-P., and Jiang, Z.-H., 'Inhibition of IKK-β by epidioxysterols from the flowers of *Calotropis gigantea* (*Niu jiao gua*).' *Chinese medicine*, 2016. **11**(1): 1-8.
- 101. Kim, J.A., Tay, D., and Blanco, E.C.d., 'NF-κB inhibitory activity of compounds isolated from *Cantharellus cibarius*.' *Phytotherapy research*, 2008. **22**(8): 1104-1106.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deep hearted gratitude to all those who helped me on my research work.

First, I would like to express my sincere thanks to my supervisor Prof. Yoshihiro Hayakawa, Section of Host Defences, Institute of Natural Medicine, University of Toyama, Japan, for his valuable instruction, guidance, suggestion and encouragements on my research to achieve my Ph.D. degree.

I am deeply thanks to Dr. Fumito Sasaki, Forestry Research Institute, Toyama Prefectural Agricultural, Forestry and Fisheries Research Center, Japan, for supplying good samples for experimentation.

I am also greatly indebted to Prof. Hiroyuki Morita and Dr. Nwet Nwet Win, Section of Natural Products Chemistry & Drug Discovery, Institute of Natural Medicine, University of Toyama, Japan, for their comments, supervision in isolation of the compounds, and Dr. Dae-Won Ki, for the help to measure NMR.

I would like to Prof. Sakurai Hiroaki, Laboratory of Cancer Cell Biology, Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, University of Toyama, Japan, and Prof. Komatsu Katsuko, Section of Pharmacognosy, Institute of Natural Medicine, University of Toyama, Japan, for their comments, suggestions and evaluating my thesis.

I would like to extend my appreciation to Asahi International Education Foundation in D1 (From April 1st, 2018 to March 31st, 2019), and Rotary Yoneyama Memorial Foundation through offering me scholarship in D2 and D3 (From April 1st, 2019 to Sep 28th, 2021), for financially helping my PhD study.

I am also grateful to Jeonbuk National University (Project Trout in 2018), Republic of Korea, for financially supporting me to help studying abroad in Japan.

69
I owe many thanks to all the staff and students of the Laboratory of Cancer Biology and Immunology, Section of Host Defences, Institute of Natural Medicine, University of Toyama, Japan, who are always kind and patient in helping me during the past three years.

At last, I would like to express my deep gratitude to my family for their love, understanding, and support in every walk of my life, potentiates me as a source of energy and encouragement throughout my stay in Japan.

Min-Kyoung Shin

University of Toyama, Japan September 2021.